ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS & TECHNOLOGY
MINUTES

of the

354TH FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

HELD ON JUNE 10, 2003

In the Board Room #200F, Thames Campus, Chatham Ontario at 5:00 p.m.

PRESENT:





Ms. K. Bevan




Mr. L. Browning




Mr. B. Cutler




Mr. R. Feldmann, Vice-Chair



Mr. R. Marentette, via proxy




Ms. L. McGeachy Schultz, Chair



Mr. R. McMaster


                   Ms. C. Pare


                   Ms. K. Pitre

                             Mr. R. Pollock




Mr. M. Vourakes




Ms. P. Williams




Dr. J. Strasser, President




Also Present:




Ms. P. Abbott




Mr. K. Baechler, Incoming Board member, Elect




Mr. G. Docherty, Vice-President, Academic

                             Mr. J. Eeniuk, Thames Students Incorporated, 






   President




 Mr. R. Erwin, Internal Board Member, Elect




 Ms. P. France, CIO & Corporate Secretary




 Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary




 Ms. J. Harris, Executive Director, Student Support Systems




 Mr. J. Hatch, Incoming Board member, Elect

                              Ms. J. Hope, Director, Colleges Branch, Ministry Training, 

                             Colleges & Universities

 Mr. J. Lawrence, Director, Innovation & Business 

                         Development

 Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance and Corporate Services




 Mr. V. Marcotte, Incoming Board member, Elect




Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus




Ms. C. Melnyk, Incoming Board member, Elect




Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair College, 

                     Foundation




 Mr. J. Wickett, Incoming Board member, Elect

 Ms. K. Wycliffe, Senior Project Coordinator, Ministry of 

                       Training, Colleges and Universities

ABSENT:



                    Ms. M. Bearfoot-Jones




 Ms. D. Livneh



A quorum of the Board of Governors being present and the 

Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board

members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the 

Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘ A ‘.
Ms. McGeachy Schultz chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Officer.

Prior to the start of the meeting, the Chair asked participants to introduce themselves and define their role either with the Board or within the College organization.

1.0 ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND DECLARATION OF CONFLICT OF

          INTEREST



There were no declarations of conflict of interest.  It was





RESOLVED THAT the agenda be





adopted as circulated.

2.0 APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MAY 27, 2003 FULL BOARD MEETING



RESOLVED THAT the minutes of 



the  May 27, 2003 Full Board meeting



be approved as circulated.

3.0 UPDATES
3.1
National Skills Competition
At this time the Chair introduced Ms. McFarlane to speak to the gold medal award received by students in the Mechatronics Program at Thames Campus.  Ms. McFarlane noted to Board members and guests, how impressive this medal is, and that this is the second time, in as many years, that the program has won gold in this national skills competition.  The two students, Mark Knight and Kory Charron, both from Chatham, placed first in back-to-back contests, competing against three teams in the provincial contest and one other school at the national level.

Ms. McFarlane also acknowledged the hard work and dedication of instructor, Julie Isherwood, and technician Ryan Pepper, for helping our students achieve such outstanding results and putting our Mechatronics program in the national spotlight.  

The Academic sector also acknowledged that students at St. Clair College were winners of the silver medal in baking and the bronze medal in landscaping, at the same competition.

Awards like these certainly keep the College in good stead in the Community and do great things to building the College reputation as one of providing excellence and top-notch skills in student training.

A copy of the articles by both Chris McGregor of the Chatham Daily News, of June 5, 2003 and a Globe and Mail article from Wednesday, June 4, 2003 entitled, “Tech graduates set to compete” are attached to the minutes as Item 3.1. 




During the St. Clair College Convocation Sessions on June 12, 13 and 14, 2003, Ms. McGeachy Schultz announced and extended congratulations to this year’s medal recipients, both in Windsor and Chatham.  The medal recipients for the June 2003 Convocation are:

· Board of Governors’ Medal Winner (3 Yr. Program)

David McBeth, Civil Engineering Technology

· Board of Governors’ Medal Winner (2 Yr. Program)

Jill Davies, Veterinary Technician 

· Governor General’s Medal

Scott Greason, Business Administration-Accounting

· President’s Medal (3 Yr. Program) – Windsor Campus

Ruth Anne Burkhart, Architectural Engineering Technology

· President’s Medal (3Yr. Program)  - Thames Campus

Lisa Shepley, Nursing Program

· Faculty Academic, Student Leadership Medal

Krystal Lyn Beaulieu, Civil Engineering Technology (3 Yr. Program)

· Principal’s Medal – Thames Campus, Chatham

Reuben Sprik, Nursing Program

3.2 Constituent Reports

There were no constituent reports brought forward at this time.

4.0 MONITORING REPORTS

4.1 Chatham Update

In advance of her presentation and for the benefit of potential Board members and guests, Ms. McFarlane gave a brief history of the work in progress, around the establishment of an area of focus for the Thames Campus.  She went on to explain how we had invited  community members to the Fall Board Retreat to brainstorm with the Board members on future program offerings and areas of focus for Chatham campus.



From those sessions, Ms. McFarlane was given some direction on how the community of Chatham would like the College to proceed and at the April 2003 meeting, the Board asked the following;

· How does the proposed model fit the direction from the October meeting?

· To provide more information pertaining to the market need for offering those particular types of programs.

· What would some of the significant resource requirements be if we were to proceed in this direction?

· More details around the implementation of these directives.

· What possible risks would there be in proceeding in this vane?


Ms. McFarlane presented the most recent findings to the Board.  A copy of the presentation is attached as Item 4.1

The Chair thanked Ms. McFarlane for her presentation that responded to the concerns of the Board and asked the members of the Board if there were any additional questions or further information required. 

One Board member asked if definitive dollar amounts would be available for the Board to review.  In response, Ms. McFarlane indicated the numbers currently being presented to administration, would rise, proportionately, as time passes.  She further added that with any future proposal coming to the Board, the estimated or projected costs would be clearly defined.

Another member expressed his thanks for the presentation and appreciated the effort behind it.  His concern, however, was that the prime focus at Thames was still not being stated clearly, and felt that maybe a point of consideration when marketing potential programs at the College.  
Dr. Strasser interjected that the title “community studies” is an umbrella phrase and wouldn’t be used in any extensive marketing campaign.

  A request came from the Vice-Chair directing Ms. McFarlane to come back to the Board with information from the Public Service Institute of British Columbia in order to find out how they struck their mandate and where they obtain their fire and emergency vehicles for course instruction.  This could provide an excellent model to adopt for the implementation of a future fire/emergency program offered at Thames Campus.  

Also, the member challenged administration to consider, when developing new programs, alternative modes of delivery.  He suggested that perhaps electronic rather than in-class delivery may be the route to take.  This would eliminate the cost of building expansions, etc. and still increase the student base.  The challenge to administration was to explore the feasibility of how the College would use $12M to develop some of the programs previously mentioned, by offering them electronically or via any other means of delivery they can envision and come back with an impact statement based on this scenario. 

 He felt that perhaps by using an innovative approach to using Super Build funds, the ministry might be more forthcoming with the financial support.

4.2 Charter Update

Dr. Strasser introduced Ms. Janet Hope, Assistant Deputy Minister, Colleges Branch, Ministry of Training, Colleges and Universities and her Project Coordinator, Kathryn Wycliffe, and welcomed them to the Board meeting.

Assistant Deputy Minister, Janet Hope distributed copies of her presentation to Board members, titled “Ontario Colleges of Applied Arts and Technology Act, 2002 – Presentation to College Boards of Governors, January – March 2003.”  

Ms. Hope explained that she would take a less formal approach and review the key elements in her presentation and take questions from those in attendance. 




In her opening comments, Ms. Hope commented that the word “Charter” implies to some, “that all relevant information pertaining to the governance of colleges would be all encompassed in this document”.  That certainly is not the case.  Community colleges are governed by a variety of pieces of legislation, such as:

· Colleges Collective Bargaining Act

· Corporations Act

· Ontario Colleges of Applied Arts & Technology Act, 2002

· Ministry of Training, Colleges & Universities Act

· Apprenticeship and Certification Act, 1998

· Post – Secondary Choice & Excellence Act, 2000


Ms. Hope indicated that the above acts collectively define the college’s status, their relationship to the public and government and the way in which colleges operate.

Ms. Hope indicated that the colleges’ mandate hasn’t changed but the language has changed to be more in keeping with the times.  All colleges share a core business/mandate.  However, the college may choose to take other directions in education.  These different dimensions are not required but are seen as quite legitimate.  Another element around mandates is the change of geographic boundaries.  These catchment areas no longer exist and each college can choose which community it wishes to serve, and the reach of each college can extend beyond its local community.  Also, there is no geographic catchment area to limit colleges when recruiting members to their Boards.

She noted that Colleges have much authority around the creation of partnerships.  They truly have unlimited latitude in this area.  

The area of responsibility to approve programs should go to the colleges to operate within a common credential framework. The government would approve programs that require public funding.  This ministry approval does not include programs of a cost recovery nature, such as contract training, etc.

A college-owned process for credentials validation is still under development.  In granting an Ontario College Diploma, whether it be full cost recovery or not, ministry approval is still required.

One member asked whether there would be government control over college tuition, expressing his concern that the community college’s original mandate has clearly changed and was concerned about the affordability of an education for the average person.  Ms. Hope explained that the minister will not grant Applied Degrees at the expense of the college diploma, but rather, will do so incrementally to meet the needs of the community.

Ms. Hope went on to explain that Boards are still required to present a strategic plan, which is publicly available and is revisited on either a three-year or five-year basis.  The ministry has a yearly plan which keeps the ministry accountable to the colleges.  

She pointed out that legislation can only be changed with a bill through the House of Commons.  When issues related to college governance, are dealt with, in legislation, it allows flexibility to update the policy.

Ms. Hope referred the Board members to the CCAC website where they would be able to access the latest policy directives related to the April 1, 2003 Charter declaration.  That site is 

http://caat.edu.gov.on.ca .  The User name to access the information 

is caatsite and the password is 900Mowat.

A copy of the presentation is attached to the minutes as Item 4.2.






4.3 
Statutory Financial Statements

Ms. Logan reminded the Board that originally the budget was tabled at the April meeting where the budget was approved, in principle, subject to administration coming back to the Board with answers to specific questions raised in that meeting.  The questions raised at the time were based on how administration would deal with no tuition increase and also how St. Clair College tuition fees compare across the Province.  At the May meeting, those issues were addressed by administration to the satisfaction of the Board.  

The motion to approve this budget was brought forward and it was

RESOLVED THAT the

 
2003/2004 Financial 

Plan be approved by the

Board.

Ms. Logan also explained to the Board that it is typical at this time of year for administration to request that the Board authorize the Audit Committee to approve the audited financial statements to comply with the Ministry deadline of  

July 31, 2003.  Ms. Logan announced that the meeting of the Audit Committee is scheduled for Friday, June 27, 2003 at 7:30 a.m.

A copy of the recommendation and rationale are attached as Item 4.3.



RESOLVED THAT the Board 

authorizes the Audit Committee

to approve the audited financial 

statements for submission to the

Ministry by July 31 2003 and 

report back to the Board in

September 2003.

A copy of this recommendation and rationale are also attached as Item 4.3.



4.4
Applied Degrees





Mr. Docherty made a recommendation to the Board to approve the policy on admissions, promotions/graduation and 

Faculty qualifications for Applied Degree programs offered at St. Clair College, in compliance to the February 27, 2003,Ministry directive to meet the Post Secondary Education Quality Assessment Board’s benchmarks.



RESOLVED THAT the Board adopt the 

the policies on admissions, promotions/graduation and faculty qualifications, as presented, for Applied Degree programs offered at St. Clair College of Applied Arts and Technology.





A copy of Mr. Docherty’s recommendation to the 

Board, along with the Minister Cunningham’s memo with respect to Applied Degrees – Policy Directives are attached to the minutes as Item 4.4.

4.5 Summer Months

The Chair presented a motion at this time, to empower the Chair, Vice-Chair and President to act as an Executive Committee, for the period commencing June 30 and ending August 29, 2003.

RESOLVED THAT the Board

approve that the Executive 

Committee for the summer period,

June 30, 2003 to August 29, 2003,

include the President, Board Chair

and Vice-Chair.




5.0 
POLICY ITEMS 


5.1    Request for New Program Approval- Quality Certificate 

 Program – Basic

The Chair took this opportunity to explain to the incoming Board members that in the past there were inconsistencies around program approvals and how they align with the College’s Strategic Direction and whether they were viable program offerings.  She clarified that all new programs coming before the Board must have already gone through the internal mechanism of the College, whereby, they come with a full understanding that they are consistent with the Strategic Directions, that they pose no risk, are in line and compliment the current programs as they exist and are in compliance with the new Charter legislation.

At this time Mr. M. Vourakes addressed the Board.  He stated that on behalf of administration, the Board is being requested to approve the following new, one-semester programs:  

· Quality Certificate Program – Basic

· Quality Certificate Program – Advanced

According to Mr. Vourakes, these programs are two of many which are being revitalized and brought back into the curriculum, with updated standards to meet industry requirements.  




RESOLVED THAT the Board approve the

Quality Certificate Program – Basic to 

be offered for fall 2003, through the Continuing Education division of the College.





5.2 Request for New Program Approval – Quality Certificate Program – Advanced




RESOLVED THAT the Board approve the 




Quality Certificate Program – Advanced,




to be offered for the fall 2003, through the 




Continuing Education division of the College.


TRIBUTE TO RETIRING BOARD MEMBERS


(CHAIR’S REMARKS)

Ms. McGeachy Schultz then acknowledged that the last piece of business this evening would be to say thank you to the following Board members who were retiring; Richard Pollock, Jacques Belanger, Deborah Livneh, Mary Rose Bearfoot-Jones and Mike Vourakes.  

The Chair noted that there is much more required of Board members than most people realize in respect to the time and energy they are asked to contribute and she acknowledged all Board members for their generosity in that regard.



The first retiring member to be recognized was Mr. Richard 

Pollock.  The Chair in giving her thanks remarked at how generous he was 

with his time on the Board, considering he had to maintain his obligations to 

his law firm, as a lawyer, his family as a dad and husband and as Board Chair 

and Board member and even finding time to commit to his political 

endeavors.  The Board Chair extended her sincere thanks to Mr. Pollock for 

his selfless contributions and concluded that we would watch with pride 

and interest to see the future direction his life will take.


To retiring Board member, Ms. Deborah Livneh, who was unable to attend this evening, the Chair explained for those new Board members how Deborah’s keen sense of steering the College towards continued excellence will haunt us.  She will also be remembered for stressing the importance of not becoming too comfortable or complacent with where we are, but constantly strive for innovation and the need to excel and endeavor to keep up with technological changes in our programs, for the sake of our graduates and the future roles they will achieve.  Deborah, the Chair added, was active on the College’s Foundation Board, as well.  She was an excellent advocate of the College and we are forever grateful.

Mr. Jake Belanger, quipped Lynn McGeachy Schultz, has seen the Board meetings move from the pool filter room to the Boardroom.  Jake, we’ve come a long way!  Although you were a quiet presence, most of the time, there were those times when you intervened and said what needed to be said succinctly and with precision and clarity.  We are now excited and glad that you are now working on contract with the College and know that you will do great things in your new role.

Upon recognizing Ms. Mary Rose Bearfoot-Jones, the Chair thanked her for her many contributions as a Board member.  The Chair particularly thanked Mary Rose for bringing to our Board, her caring and compassionate nature.  This, according to the Chair will be Mary Rose’s legacy to the Board and that we keep in mind our moral and social responsibility, as an institution, to the communities we serve.

To Mr. Michael Vourakes, internal member of the Board, the Chair expressed how Mike was always a true gentleman who would be greatly missed.  She commented on his thoughtfulness to others and his true commitment to St. Clair College.  Ms. McGeachy Schultz also commended Mr. Vourakes for taking on various new portfolios on behalf of the College and we are proud of his accomplishments.  She thanked him for his time committed to being a valued Board member.

Ms. McGeachy Schultz shared at this time comments that came out of her interviews with candidates for volunteers to the Board of Governors.  She noted that as Connie, Robert, John and she carried out the  interviews, she was proud to convey how the candidates expressed their interest in becoming members of St. Clair College, based on the good things they have heard about the College and the positive directions it is taking.  They also expressed that they have a desire to give back to their community and they have a desire to make a difference.

The Chair explained how the new members had “big shoes to fill”.  There are good things happening, she continued, because as a team, both Board and “the College” worked hard to make it happen.  To those retiring Board members, you did make a difference and the College is in a better place now, than when you started.

We are deeply appreciative, we are grateful and as always, know that

you never get too far out of reach.

At this time the meeting adjourned.
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